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pay just debts, larceny of the phone pin of another Marine, and an alcohol-related incident.  On 
16 October 2001, you received a third NJP for UA. 
 
On 19 October 2001, you were notified that you were being recommended for administrative 
discharge from the Marine Corps by reason of misconduct due to pattern of misconduct.  You 
waived your procedural right to consult with military counsel and to present your case to an 
administrative discharge board.  The commanding officer forwarded your administrative 
separation package to the separation authority (SA) recommending your administrative discharge 
from the Marine Corps with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) characterization of service.  The 
SA approved the recommendation for administrative discharge, and directed your OTH 
discharge from the Marine Corps by reason of misconduct due to pattern of misconduct.  On  
28 November 2001, you were so discharged.   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge character 
of service to Honorable in order to receive benefits from the Department of Veterans Affairs 
(VA) and contention that your misconduct was not sufficient to warrant an OTH discharge.  For 
purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you provided advocacy letters 
describing post service accomplishments. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and  
provided the Board with an AO on 10 October 2023.  The AO noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that the Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health 
condition during military service. He has provided no medical evidence in support 
of his claims. Unfortunately, there is insufficient evidence to attribute his 
misconduct to a mental health condition. Additional records (e.g., post-service 
mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their 
specific link to his misconduct) may aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of 
PTSD that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence to attribute his 
misconduct to PTSD.” 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your 
NJPs, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board considered the 
seriousness of your misconduct and concluded your misconduct showed a complete disregard for 
military authority and regulations.  Further, the Board concurred with the AO that there is 
insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of PTSD that may be attributed to military service, and there 
is insufficient evidence to attribute your misconduct to PTSD.  As the AO explained, there is no 
evidence that the you were diagnosed with a mental health condition during military service and 
there is insufficient evidence to attribute your misconduct to a mental health condition.  
Therefore, the Board determined that the evidence of record did not demonstrate that you were 
not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you should otherwise not be held accountable 






